

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

February 4, 2025
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, February 4, 2025, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were Paul R. George, Aaron Summers, and Retha Warner.  Also present was Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm.  The minutes from the regular meeting of January 21, 2025, were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Warner, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  The Claims and Allowances were approved with the motion by Commissioner Warner, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  

RE: RTC COMMUNICATIONS BEAD GRANT SUPPORT LETTER

Pat Todd from RTC Communications asked for the support of the Commissioners in applying for a BEAD grant, which would fund the expansion of broadband in Martin County.  Mr. Todd stated RTC will be submitting next week for the application.  President George asked Attorney Lett if he had reviewed the letter of support.  Attorney Lett stated it is a standard letter of support; the County is not committed to do anything.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the letter of support for the RTC BEAD grant application, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES & ROAD WEIGHT LIMIT

Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated there are two trucks down.  Superintendent Seals stated the mechanic position has been filled and he is expected to start on Monday the 10th.  Superintendent Seals stated the department is doing everything they can towards putting down gravel and running the graders, but they have had trouble with manpower due to employees being out sick.  Superintendent Seals stated long-time employee Brian Tow retired last week, to which the Commissioners thanked Mr. Tow for several years of service.  

Superintendent Seals recommended the Commissioners implement a ten-ton weight limit on county roads.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to put a ten-ton weight limit on county roads until further notice, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: SHERIFF UPDATES


Sheriff Josh Greene stated one of the deer-crash trucks came back from the shop yesterday and the second deer-crash truck went into the shop.  Sheriff Greene asked the Commissioners for the ordinance number for the weight limits to be able to reference when the deputies come across violators.  Attorney Lett stated he would get that to Sheriff Greene tomorrow.  Sheriff Greene asked if the Commissioners would put out any exemptions to the road weight limit.  President George stated they have exempted animal feed trucks and trash trucks in the past.

Sheriff Greene stated he appreciated the Commissioners’ support on the additional positions in the Jail the Council funded last night.  President George asked if there were any employee possibilities yet, to which Sheriff Greene stated he has someone to fill the Jail position and he has three interviews lined up within the next week for the dispatcher position.  Sheriff Greene stated there are thirty-four inmates in the Jail and one DOC.  Sheriff Greene stated he has reached out to other jails to see if any are in need of out-of-county inmate housing.
RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Deputy Director Monty Wolf stated Director Andy Ringwald is at the yearly pipeline safety meeting tonight, which is held for fire and contractors and other interested parties at the Simon J Graber building.  Deputy Director Wolf stated there are EMA volunteers working traffic on 231 South right now.  Deputy Director Wolf stated he, Deputy Director Cory Brassine, and Director Ringwald attended the district 10 Alliance meeting in Lynnville last week.  Deputy Director Wolf stated he and Director Ringwald will be attending the district ten director’s meeting in Jasper on Thursday.


Deputy Director Wolf stated EMA must redo their hazard mitigation plan every five years and the State has a grant which helps with funding.  Deputy Director Wolf stated a group must be chosen to work through the plan; they are working with IU.  Deputy Director Wolf stated the project cost is $27,000 and the County will have to do $7,000 in kind, which is not money but attendance at meetings.  Deputy Director Wolf stated if attendance is needed EMA will be contacting those individuals.  
RE: VSO UPDATE

Veterans Service Officer Ryan Persinger stated that in January there were nine new veterans who came into the office for meetings.  VSO Persinger stated of those nine veterans, he had to meet with four of those two or more times.  VSO Persinger stated in January that the van was scheduled for veterans’ transportation but did not get used due to the weather, the veterans rescheduled their appointments.  VSO Persinger stated in 2023 there were 987 veterans in Martin County, and he would guess that not even half of those have been seen by a VSO.  
RE: PROPERTY RIGHTS ALLIANCE


Jason McCoy stated there will be a Property Rights Alliance meeting held on Thursday at 6:00 pm at the Hampton Inn in Jasper.  Mr. McCoy stated the Property Rights Alliance meets every other Thursday.  Mr. McCoy thanked President George and Council Vice-President Monty Gregory for attending within the last month.  
RE: REDEVELOPMENT PLAN


Attorney Lett stated last night the Council approved the Martin County Redevelopment Commission’s economic development plan.  Attorney Lett stated the economic development plan will be brought to the Commissioners for approval at their next meeting.

RE: CERTIFIED TECHNOLOGY PARK PLAN

Attorney Lett stated there has been a request to review the certified technology park plan between the Indiana Economic Development Corporation, the Martin County Board of Commissioners, and the Martin County Redevelopment Commission; to replace a couple of paragraphs.  Attorney Lett recommended the Redevelopment Commission review it first at their next meeting on February 20th.  Attorney Lett stated the Commissioners could then review and approve at their next meeting.
RE: COMMISSIONERS SALE


Attorney Lett stated Auditor Michelle Norris has received a proposal from SRI for the commissioners to sell those properties that have not sold at tax sale.  Attorney Lett stated the Surveyor has looked at the listed properties and he recommends that the Commissioners take no action on two of them because he has concerns if the properties exist.  Attorney Lett stated the Surveyor stated he believes the other four properties exist but are of minimal value.  Attorney Lett stated if the Commissioners want to proceed with the sale he has no legal objection. 


President George stated the minimum bid is low and the fee for SRI to host the sale is 15% of the amount collected for all properties sold.  Attorney Lett recommended the adjoining property owners be contacted; it would be in their interest to get that property under their control before the Board takes this action.  Attorney Lett stated the process would be that they would have to bid on it.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers for Attorney Lett and the Surveyor to contact adjoining landowners, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: PROPOSED LEGISLATION AT STATE

Attorney Lett stated there is legislation being proposed regarding taxes, volunteer fire departments, and ambulance services.  Attorney Lett recommended to the Commissioners they contact the State representatives and senator and let them know how much this is going to hurt Martin County if these proposals are passed.  Attorney Lett stated the bill for the volunteer fire departments would take away the authority from the City of Loogootee, Town of Shoals, and Lost River fire departments; those volunteer fire departments would be removed from the control of those entities and the county would take control and must provide funding.  

Attorney Lett stated ambulance service is not considered an essential service currently, but there is legislation that would require ambulance services to be an essential service, and counties would have to continue funding it or providing it in some manner.  Coroner Tony Abel stated it is house bill 1233 which refers to the fire department and ambulance.  EMA Deputy Director Monty Wolf stated the Indiana Fireman’s Association is against the bill.

Attorney Lett stated Governor Braun, before and after his election, has been proposing a reduction in property taxes.  Attorney Lett stated it is his opinion that if the bill were passed it would be difficult for the Commissioners and Council to fund essential services in Martin County.  Attorney Lett stated there are some questions as to how they would replace those monies.  Attorney Lett stated there is also talk that a wheel tax will be required in order for the County to continue to receive Community Crossings Matching Grant funds.  
RE: IT UPDATES AND METTEL CONTRACT

Auditor Norris stated Matrix removed the rest of the equipment on Friday and Eck-Mundy was also onsite to ensure there was no loss of connection with the changeover, which there were no issues, and it went smoothly.  Auditor Norris stated Matrix is still taking care of backups and cybersecurity until the end of March, according to the contract.  Auditor Norris stated it was pointed out first by RTC that the elevator, vault, and security system were all on internet-based phone lines and if the power or internet were to go out those lines would not work.  Auditor Norris stated she was told by the County’s current phone provider, Level365, that those lines had to be switched over to either a regular old fashioned analog line or to an internet line with battery backup and a backup cell phone tower capability.   Level365 recommended MetTel, who specializes in these lines that need backups and additional outage service.  Auditor Norris stated it is $50 per month cheaper to go with MetTel for the three lines than with Frontier for the three lines with analog.  President George stated the three lines with MetTel would be $145.34 per month and a $100 activation fee.  A motion was made by Commissioner Warner to approve the thirty-six-month contract with MetTel, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: TEMPORARY COURT REPORTER


Auditor Norris stated Judge Isha Wright-Ryan went before the Council last night to ask for funding for a temporary court reporter.  Auditor Norris stated the Court has three court reporters with two planning to leave/take leave in the next six to eight months.  Auditor Norris stated there is one court reporter who will be retiring in June and a second court reporter going on FMLA leave in August.  The Judge asked the Council for funds to be able to train a new court reporter and this person will take the position of the retiring person.  Auditor Norris stated the Council approved funding for the Judge to be able to hire that person in a temporary position so that they can be trained prior to the court reporter’s retirement.  Auditor Norris stated the Council approved training for ninety to one hundred and twenty days.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to approve the temporary court reporter position up to one hundred and twenty days, seconded by Commissioner Warner.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: FINANCIAL SOFTWARE


Auditor Norris stated her office is working to implement new financial software for the County with X-Soft.  Auditor Norris stated the State Board of Accounts recommended side-by-side usage with Harris for six months to test the new software.  Auditor Norris stated she is thankful for the extra work put in by Teresa Wininger, Melissa Cooper, Dianna Ragsdale, and Connie Hall to get the software tested and going.  Teresa Wininger stated property transfers have also increased in the last month; there were twenty-eight deeds that came through the office to be transferred within the last few days.  The Commissioners thanked the Auditor’s office for everything they do.
RE: SHOALS PUBLIC LIBRARY


Mary Smith thanked President George for attending the groundbreaking for the renovations for the Shoals Public Library.  Ms. Smith stated the library is still open at a temporary location just North of S.C. Draperies on Main Street.  Ms. Smith stated internet is available at the temporary location for public use.

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:28 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Warner, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  The Courthouse will be closed on Monday, February 17th in observance of President’s Day.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, February 18, 2025 @ 5:30 pm in the Commissioners’ Room.  
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